AIR WAR COLLEGE

AIR UNIVERSITY

COMBATING THE ENEMY WITHIN: BUILDING TRUST,

LEADING CHANGE AND DEFEATING THE MENTAL HEALTH

STIGMA¹

by

Christopher P. Karns, Lt Col, USAF

A Research Report Submitted to the Faculty

In Partial Fulfillment of the Graduation Requirements

Advisor: Professor Gene Kamena

16 December 2013

DISTRIBUTION A. Approved for public release: distribution unlimited

DISCLAIMER

The views expressed in this academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the US government, the Department of Defense, or Air University. In accordance with Air Force Instruction 51-303, it is not copyrighted, but is the property of the United States government.



Biography

Lt Col Christopher P. Karns is assigned to the Air War College, Air University, Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama. He has served in various Public Affairs, leadership, and staff assignments at the squadron, wing, major command, combatant command, and Headquarters Air Force levels, including a remote tour and multiple deployments. As a chief of public affairs, he led consecutive base-level public affairs offices to recognition as the Secretary of the Air Force's Best Public Affairs Office at Tyndall AFB, Florida and Kunsan Air Base, Republic of Korea, respectively. He commanded one of only three Air Force active duty Combat Camera squadrons and was a charter member of Air Force Global Strike Command and the Chief of Staff of the Air Force's Strategic Studies Group. He earned his bachelor's degree in political science at the University of Hawaii, and was awarded a Master's Degree in Management from Troy State University.

Abstract

In the mid-1990s, the Air Force experienced a spike in suicides. This occurrence resulted after a period of massive force reductions across the Department of Defense (DoD). The DoD has signaled that all Services will experience a significant manpower reduction once again. As such, Airmen, Sailors, Soldiers, and Marines will inherit and in some instances, internalize the associated stress that accompanies such action. These force reductions come against a backdrop of government-wide budgetary uncertainty, fiscal constraints, furlough activity, more than a decade of continuous war, the likelihood of expanded duties, the need to lower manpower to congressionally defined limits, and a U.S. economy in decline. One can argue the environment is harsher today than what was faced in the 1990s. Since 2001, suicide rates in the Air Force and across DoD have trended upward. Today, military suicide is a national crisis, with one veteran committing suicide every 80 minutes. Studies reflect concern by Airmen over a perceived stigma associated with seeking mental health treatment. Potential force reductions and career uncertainty can deter Airmen from seeking mental health services. Air Force behavioral health advocacy, communications and educational campaigns implemented by senior leadership have not gained the necessary trust and confidence of Airmen to lessen the stigma associated with mental health services. In order to establish trust and reduce stigma, Air Force practices require review, while at the same time, lessons should be garnered from other organizations and new approaches sought. Otherwise, Airmen will continue to resist treatment, resulting in lives lost. The Air Force requires a successful battle plan to defeat this enemy within. Failure is not an option.

Introduction

Suicide in the military is a national crisis. One veteran commits suicide every 80 minutes.² In 2012, the Army experienced alarming numbers of suicides. The number of soldiers who committed suicide exceeded the 176 combat deaths in Afghanistan.³ Studies indicate nearly one-third of service members returning from deployment are "affected by Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) or depression."⁴ One national survey reported that "about 6% of employees experience symptoms of depression in any given year."⁵ When considering stressors faced by the military, one can safely assume the percentage of service members suffering from depression is greater than the civil sector. Despite existing services, Airmen are reluctant to seek help.

Air Force behavioral health advocacy, communications and educational campaigns implemented by senior leadership have not gained the necessary trust and confidence of Airmen to lessen the stigma associated with mental health services. This lack of trust and the power of stigma deter people who may seek and need help. As the facts show, "the majority of Airmen who committed suicide did not seek medical care."⁶ Alarmingly, in Congressional testimony, it was reported two-thirds of Airman suicide victims in 2010 did not receive mental health treatment.⁷ Statistics indicate fear, stigma and a lack of institutional trust associated with seeking mental health treatment.

With Air Force senior leadership signaling force reductions and introducing career uncertainty, the challenge becomes more complex and urgent. While there is no single solution, progress can be made in reducing stigma and normalizing treatment. Air Force practices must be examined. Lessons can be learned from others, and new approaches explored. Otherwise, Airmen will continue to resist treatment, resulting in lives lost.

Today's Environment

During the early-to-mid 1990s, the Air Force experienced a spike in suicides. This occurred after a period of massive DoD force reductions.⁸ DoD will experience a significant manpower reduction once again. Airmen, Sailors, Soldiers, and Marines experience stress that accompanies such action. Force reductions add to stress caused by budgetary uncertainty, fiscal constraints, furlough activity, more than a decade of continuous war, likelihood of expanded duties, and an economy in decline. One can argue today's environment is harsher than the 1990s. Alarmingly, statistics on suicide reflect this reality. Over the last decade, suicide rates have consistently increased. From 2001-2011, 2,422 DoD service members have committed suicide.⁹ In the Air Force, over this time period, the rate per 100,000 Airmen who committed suicide in 2001 was 9.7 while in 2012, the rate was 15.5. The 2012 total is slightly less than the peak in 2010 of 15.8 Airmen.¹⁰ Seventy percent of Air Force suicides involve relationship problems of some kind.¹¹ In 2010 the Air Force reported to Congress, only about 20 percent of suicide victims deployed within one year prior to suicide.¹² Surprisingly, in 2011, 80.43% of the Airmen involved in suicide never deployed. Only 2.17% of Air Force suicides saw direct combat in 2011.¹³ Sixty-seven percent of Air Force suicide victims are under 34¹⁴ with the 21 to 25-yearold demographic usually being highest risk.¹⁵ The Air Force's highest risk career fields for suicide are security forces and aircraft maintenance.¹⁶ Unlike its sister services, most Air Force suicides do not appear to be combat-related.

Leadership Messages

The same month the Chief of Staff of the Air Force made a well-intentioned pledge to take care of Airmen and families during times of uncertainty,¹⁷ he projected a force reduction of 25,000 Airmen in the next 5 years.¹⁸ This possibility is alarming considering the national

unemployment rate for Gulf War-era II veterans is 10%¹⁹ against a national average of 7.3%.²⁰ Force reductions generate anxiety. Studies show "adjustment disorders and concerns over money and employment, as well as, troubles at home, are some of the biggest contributors to anxietyrelated mental health disorders."²¹ New research links the 2009 recession to a "3.3% increase in the global suicide rate" with higher rates in areas with previously low unemployment, such as the Air Force.²² The Air Force needs to act responsibly to ensure help is available to Airmen facing force reduction boards and involuntary separation from the service. Force reductions can result in undiagnosed mental health issues and behavior disorders.²³

Harvard medical experts claim that "anxiety disorders affect about 6% of the population at some point in life, but typically go undiagnosed for 5 to 10 years."²⁴ During these times of uncertainty, mental health services should be actively communicated, and encouraged. In a RAND Corporation study, perceived impact to career was listed as one of the top five barriers for neglecting to seek mental health care.²⁵ Overcoming the stigma and career impact perception is the ultimate leadership challenge.

It is important to determine where perception of stigma exists in the Air Force to treat and remove the belief. While the Air Force inherits views of society, the institution can do more to help Airmen understand where stigma and prejudice exists in order to effectively counter it.

Stigma Defined

There are several kinds of stigma impacting Airmen. Cornell University defines stigma "as a mark of shame, disgrace, or disapproval, which results in an individual being shunned or rejected by others." Author Gabriel Phyllis concludes "the stigma associated with all forms of mental illness [are] strong [in the workplace] but generally increases the more an individual's behavior differs from that of the norm."²⁶ Self-stigma is defined as "internalized feelings of

incompetence" and concern over how one will be labeled by others.²⁷ The individual gauges interaction with others based on perceived self-value or worth.

Mental health stigma research reflects that military males "scored significantly higher on self-stigma than females" with "white/Caucasians" scoring highest.²⁸ Evidence supports this assertion. Between 2003 and 2008, nearly 70% of Airmen suicides were white. The institution must recognize that where stigma exists, there will not only be reluctance to seek treatment, but also concern over peer perception.

For this analysis, peer stigma is defined as how one is viewed or judged by co-workers and friends, to include supervisors. Peer group opinions and attitudes are central to unit cohesion and achieving a sense of individual belonging and acceptance. Alarmingly, in an Air Force study, 75% of Airmen responded that it would somewhat to absolutely impact their willingness to seek care if co-workers would look down on them.²⁹ This finding emphasizes that peer education is critical to finding a solution in order to defeat stigma. The data point supports the importance of the peer group to most Airmen's sense of self value and worth. It also is consistent with the value Airmen place on relationships, the number one cause of Air Force suicides.

Finally, it is important to consider institutional stigma. Institutional stigma is likely to occur "when institutional policies or practices regarding mental health issues unreasonably limit an individual's opportunities" to include "policies that do not deliberately discriminate but still have negative consequences for those with mental disorders."³⁰

Achieving a positive mental health outlook among individual Airmen, and at the peer and institutional-levels is required in order to overcome stigma and optimize mental health service usage. To achieve this goal, personal and social barriers must be addressed.

Barriers to Help

Studies reveal men are typically raised to repress or feel shame in perceived weakness and taught to be in control of one's emotions. Cultural barriers impact a willingness to be vulnerable and seek help. Approximately 95% of military suicides are committed by men.³¹ Many of the barriers are fueled by the news media.

The media has created myths associated with mental illness, and in turn help fuel the bias. News media and film portray those suffering with mental illness as violent. Think of movies such as Psycho, Silence of the Lambs, and The Shining. The media often perpetuates the stigma and associates it with "a violent stereotype."³²

After the Navy Yard shootings and prior to fact-checking, media erroneously reported that the shooter, a former Navy sailor, had been treated for a mental illness.³³ Later, after a records review, Veterans Affairs indicated he was never seen for a mental health illness.³⁴ Unfortunately, the damage was done and a stigma was carelessly reinforced by the media. After this incident, the Surgeon General remarked that there is an "extremely small" risk of violence associated with mental health illness.³⁵ While risk of violence for certain conditions exists, it is far from the norm. The military must be mindful of stigma sources and combat false realities. Another contributing source to stigma is the military itself.

The Air Force promotes a warrior identity. Air Force Global Strike Command leaders have gone as far as stating "perfection is the standard."³⁶ Remarks such as these create unintended stress and send a message that anything less than perfect is not normal or acceptable.³⁷ Additionally, stoicism and secrecy are part of the military culture. These attributes can be internalized by individuals suffering from a mental health issue, causing Airmen to bury or mask their feelings.³⁸ Overcoming inherited barriers and those presented by media and military are critical to defeating stigma.

Bridging the Gap in Trust

A 2011 Air Force study revealed that more than 50% of 62,000-plus respondents believed that it was somewhat or absolutely certain that if an Airman sought mental health counseling or care it would result in co-worker or supervisor stigma. Sixty-one percent of Airman of the rank of Airman through Technical Sergeants believed this to be the case compared with 52% of Master Sergeants through Chief Master Sergeants. Similarly, officers held the same opinion with more than 59% of Lieutenants and Captains and 51% of Majors and above believing a stigma would be imposed if one sought mental health counseling or care.³⁹ The consistency across all ranks is a concern. With such a widespread belief and lack of trust in the very Airmen who comprise the institution, one could conclude a deficiency exists in the Service's leadership approach, communication, and education efforts.

Leadership's Role

The Chief of Staff of the Air Force (CSAF) is responsible for Airman resiliency and mental health issues. In 2010, the CSAF delegated responsibility of the Community Action Information Board (CAIB) to the Vice Chief of Staff of the Air Force (VCSAF).⁴⁰ Shortly thereafter, responsibility shifted to the Assistant Vice Chief of Staff of the Air Force.⁴¹ The cross-organizational CAIB meets quarterly and oversees issues impacting readiness. Corresponding organizations exist at the major command and base-levels. Mental health services and stigma are part of an overarching resiliency and readiness outlook. CAIB responsibilities are additional duties and positioned-based.

The institution's personnel directorate is lead agent for resiliency, not medical professionals. The resiliency program is not inspected. It advocates a holistic self-help program, placing the onus on Airman to seek help.⁴² The Air Force sought help for select communities.

Leadership integrated psychologists into special operations units. Although targeted studies have not validated the finding, psychologists report the effort appears to have enhanced trust and normalized mental health services in these units.⁴³ Despite progress, Air Force leadership has yet to embed psychologists in the two leading career specialties for suicides, security forces and maintenance units. Integration of psychologists in high-risk units may be critical to building the necessary trust to defeat the mental health stigma. Communication of such efforts will also aid efforts.

Air Force Communication

Instead of addressing stigma, Air Force communication programs are geared toward the need for Airmen to develop "inner strength and self-reliance," while communication focuses on engaging "the internal Air Force audience by focusing on resiliency."⁴⁴ There appears to be an overemphasis on the individual's personal role and responsibility, not an interactive approach to overcome stigma. The institution has failed to create any momentum or a narrative that normalizes mental health treatment challenges.⁴⁵ There is a glaring absence of a visible Air Force initiative champion with experience overcoming a mental health issue or a strong tie to the subject other than positional responsibility. Communication is mostly downward driven. While the Air Force has social media means,⁴⁶ dialogue on this subject is largely deficient. The Air Force's overall communication campaign on the subject is lacking. The institution made a conscious choice to remove the discussion of suicide from the Air Force Public Affairs strategy,⁴⁷ contradicting a promise made by the VCSAF to Congress in 2010 to ensure "suicide prevention programs and messages receive...breadth and depth of exposure."48 Also, where mental health stigma is addressed, it is mentioned indirectly, and not as a primary focus.⁴⁹ Stories about mental health treatment benefits and stigma are largely absent.⁵⁰ This leads to questioning

whether it is taken seriously by leadership. Moreover, the Air Force has failed to fully take advantage of existing educational programs such as the Patriot Support Program's anti-stigma campaign.⁵¹

Airman Education

While periodically mentioned, overcoming stigma is not currently addressed directly nor is it a primary focus area in Air Force education efforts. Instead, the institution remains fixated on a holistic approach to wellness. It has done little to consistently promote or normalize mental health services other than occasional statements that getting help should be considered a sign of character strength instead of a weakness. Currently there is a mandatory computer-based training requirement on suicide prevention. However, stigma is not the focus. The Air Force approach is mostly a template and impersonal approach to combating mental health stigma. The Wingman Day solution is an altruistic Band-Aid. In most cases, there is little mental health discussion and stigma is addressed on the fringes, if at all. The RAND study revealed a lack of Air Force "education about benefits of accessing behavioral health care."⁵² This remains an area requiring improvement. Similar to the news media, the Air Force inappropriately draws links between mental health and violence via their training and education programs. This contributes to stigma. For example, the Air Force has an effort called "Leadership Suicide Violence and Awareness Education and Training." The Air Force Instruction outlining training highlights how treatment is "unlikely" to have a negative career impact when self-referral occurs or prior to a behavioral issue.⁵³ Training for leaders primarily focuses on identification, assessment, referral and personnel management for "dangerous" persons. Oxford Dictionary defines dangerous as posing a threat or likely to "cause harm or injury."⁵⁴ The focus on "dangerous" reinforces the stigma that those suffering from mental health are violent. No training specifically focuses on reducing

stigma. Focus is on reading and recognizing signs, not recognizing stigma's debilitating effects.⁵⁵ The Air Force is focused on self-generated preventative resiliency measures, not addressing existing problems. Despite identifying relationship issues as the leading cause of Air Force suicides, there is a lack of training on stigma available to families, who rarely receive service-sponsored training.⁵⁶ In order to reduce stigma, trust between the families, Airmen, peers, and leadership is crucial. Without functioning communications and education programs, institutional trust will not happen.

Deficit of Trust

"The day soldiers stop bringing you their problems is the day you have stopped leading them. They have either lost confidence that you can help them or concluded that you do not care. Either case is a failure of leadership."⁵⁷

General Colin Powell

When it comes to mental health issues, for many Airmen, the circle of trust is outside the Air Force. In the 2011 Community Assessment Survey, Airmen rated civilian religious leaders followed by military chaplains as the best counseling resource. The services provided by the civilian religious leader was rated as "very helpful" 66% of the time and "somewhat useful" 29% of the time. Ninety-five percent rated civilian chaplains as helpful. In general, religious leaders were the most trusted. The survey only listed eight sources with an option of a generic "another source." The Air Force neglected to include family as one of the options in its survey. Leadership was not mentioned as a trusted source. The two sources where confidentiality is maintained, civilian and military chaplains, ranked highest in trust and usefulness. Pursuing off-base services reflects a lack of trust in the institution and its policies. This reflects value placed on confidentiality.⁵⁸

In 2010, senior Air Force officials testified that "even among those who seek counseling,

there is a marked bias against involving their chain of command in their treatment. Based on an anonymous review of more than 1,000 mental health records in 2006, approximately 89% did not inform their chain of command.⁵⁹ In a 2008 Health Related Behaviors Survey, 1 in 8 Airmen believed "a mental health appointment will definitely hurt their career.⁶⁰ These examples reflect a lack of trust in leadership and the institution.

A trust deficit exists between the Air Force and Airmen as it relates to mental health issues. Research reveals Airmen prefer to confide in families, romantic partners, and chaplains. Of concern, friends and family are viewed as more helpful than mental health professionals.⁶¹ Of greater concern, "research indicates that families often report experiencing shame in response to a family members mental health issues;" therefore, families and spouses may benefit from education efforts.⁶² As mentioned, relationship problems are the leading cause of suicide in the Air Force. For Airmen who don't trust the institution and perceive shame, barriers to treatment will likely exist.

Organizational Policies

Beliefs that mental health treatment in the military impacts one's career are deeply rooted. Deployed service members from multiple services perceived barriers to receiving treatment.⁶³ These included harm to career, fear of security clearance denial, and reduction of confidence in the individual by co-workers.⁶⁴ A Department of Defense Instruction (DODI) was written in an attempt to balance the needs of the individual service member with the military mission. DoD policy states that healthcare providers shall follow a presumption that they are not to notify a service member's commander when the service member obtains mental health care. It then goes on to explain how the presumption is overcome.⁶⁵

The instances where mental health actions are reportable requirements may contribute to

perceived stigma and lack of trust. This policy is likely not well understood by Airmen. Another concern may rest with what will occur after the commander is provided with medical information. Once given to the commander, the information "is no longer HIPAA protected, but it is covered by the Privacy Act and can only be shared with those with a need to know."⁶⁶ However, the commander can determine who needs to know. Military limitations placed on confidentiality reinforces stigma, impacting trust. While there is much to be done to eliminate stigma, instances exist where organizations achieved success in reducing mental health stigma.

Advocacy and Engagement Value

The US Army achieved success when General Peter Chiarelli served as its Vice Chief of Staff. For Chiarelli, the responsibility to defeat stigma was not merely positional, but instead, personal. He led a 15-month study on the subject and wrote a book on the issue. He provided an honest assessment of the Army culture, identifying "the lost art of leadership" as central to the issue.⁶⁷ Where Chiarelli succeeded, was in the number of soldiers willingly seeking care. He made progress toward normalizing treatment. He took it on as a personal mission to educate soldiers on the challenges being faced (stigma) and "programs and services available to help them."⁶⁸ He generated regular public dialogue on the subject. In retirement, he continues to wage a war on stigma, working for One Mind for Research, an organization committed to ending stigma.⁶⁹ Winning this battle needs to be personal in order to be effective.

The United Kingdom's Time to Change campaign made their effort personal and consequently, the program achieved great success, reducing stigma in the United Kingdom by 11.5% since its inception in 2007.⁷⁰ Their leadership consists of a Lived Experience Advisory Panel. In order to serve on the advisory council, campaign leaders must have direct experience with a mental health challenge or have had to care for a family member inflicted with the

disease. The panel consists of 12 people who share the responsibility of shaping the campaign. Each member brings credibility and experience dealing with mental health challenges. Conversely, in the Air Force, it is position-based. The Time to Change program strength is its members' willingness to be vulnerable. It reflects trust, and makes them more credible.

Moreover, they have a Champions Network. Each member of the network has direct experience with a mental health challenge and is committed to changing attitudes and behaviors associated with mental health. The Time to Change organization provides individual training, networking opportunities, and ideas for events. The Team of Champions raises awareness by sharing their stories and experiences. Information is shared via monthly news.⁷¹

The group emphasizes its communication program, and has a clear understanding of their primary audiences. They recognize the value of starting conversations. For their anti-stigma messages, they use celebrities to gain interest and have real people with direct mental illness experience tell their own stories. The stories focus on individuals with personal experience overcoming challenges, and use Twitter to reach out to celebrities. The group effectively used social media for outreach to those suffering from mental health while educating others. The group created a virtual organization via Facebook and Twitter to enable anonymous help and discussion of issues with others facing similar challenges. The Facebook forum provides mutual support and a safe place to discuss issues they may be facing.⁷² Social media is used to build connections and bring issues to the forefront. The communications effort is comprehensive and consistent.

Similar to their communications campaign, the group's education efforts are led by the panel or individuals with direct experience in dealing with mental illness personally. They are led by real people, not a professionally-accredited psychologist or leaders who inherited a role by

appointment. The leaders develop training to key groups and use projects to generate awareness. They grow the campaign with an emphasis on providing peer-to-peer support.

Alcoholics Anonymous (AA) is another group with success in reducing stigma and reaching peers. Prior to AA's existence, people believed alcoholism was a character weakness or flaw. AA was able to change how people thought about alcoholism via a similar focus on a program champion, communication, and education. Similar to the prior case example, AA's leadership experienced and overcame personal struggles with alcoholism. AA leadership aggressively targeted key influencers in medicine, religion, and world communication in order to change the stigma. Messages were reinforced by case histories of recovered members.⁷³ Through effective communication and education, today, many former alcoholics are the program's primary advocates. Due to their efforts and peer emphasis, alcoholism was reclassified as a disease thereby reducing the stigma and perception that those experiencing alcoholism are weak.⁷⁴ The disease is more widely understood and socially accepted today.

The commonalities these groups share include having a program champion with a personal tie who made communication, education, and defeating stigma a priority. Each group also leveraged key influencers, and after the "celebrity" focused attention on the issue, real people shared stories of hope and recovery. The Air Force could benefit from implementing similar models and adopting new approaches.

Recommended Approaches

- Modify existing policy to further restrict with whom commanders may discuss Airman mental health history.
- Direct mental health counseling for Airmen facing a force reduction board. Mandate confidentiality.

- 3. Regularly engage Congress. Ensure funds are earmarked for stigma-reducing programs and expanded mental health services. Use evidence in this paper to substantiate need.
- 4. Lived experience matters. Benchmark the United Kingdom's Time for Change program and Alcoholics Anonymous model. The CAIB's focus is centered on too many issues. As a result, addressing mental health stigma is neglected. Create a new board. Recruit program champions and ensure each board leader has personally experienced or has had a family member inflicted with a mental health challenge. Market as a "No longer invisible. Taking Charge!" media event. Target wounded warriors to lead this initiative; however, a 2 or 3-star Air Force general needs to champion the cause on a full time basis.⁷⁵ Also, partner with General Chiarelli and One Mind for Research.
- 5. Validate mental health issues. For instance, the Purple Heart is awarded for physical combat injuries, but this medal is not typically awarded for PTSD. Institute change and award the medal for PTSD. This will generate dialogue and reduce stigma.
- 6. Develop and brand mental health strength conditioning and performance enhancement programs. Market as "Real Airmen, Real Discovery." Highlight breakthroughs and results.⁷⁶ Similar to sports psychology, market mental health in the context of achieving one's full potential. The relationship between mental health and Airmen should be more than crisis support. By developing and marketing new performance-breakthrough programs, mental health services will be viewed in a more positive context and bring Airmen into regular contact with psychologists.
- 7. Increase the number of psychologists in high-risk communities. Career specialties such as security forces, maintenance, intelligence, and the Predator communities should serve as focus groups.⁷⁷ Data should be collected to see how integration leads to normalization of

service, building trust, and reducing stigma.

- 8. From a communications perspective, target peers, families, and chaplains. As mentioned, peers are a primary impediment to seeking treatment, and families and chaplains are the most trusted source. Each group needs to be targeted in communications and education efforts. Poll Airmen and the above groups to gain their insight into how to overcome the mental health stigma. The chaplaincy could be valuable to advocacy and dispelling myths via sermons, religious education programs, and counseling services.
- 9. Launch "Airman Confidential." Create virtual online communities similar in concept to an AA forum. Social media stimulates dialogue, enables connections to be made, and helps those suffering understand they are not alone. Celebrities⁷⁸ can serve as catalysts to draw people to participate in online "chat" discussions to help encourage discussion and reduce stigma by speaking openly to Airmen and families. Sixty-nine percent of Airmen are between 18 to 29-years-old.⁷⁹ Eighty-nine percent of this age group uses social networking sites.⁸⁰ This demographic represents the largest segment on Twitter.⁸¹ If the Air Force expands into Snapchat Stories, it will allow an Airman's entry to disappear after 24 hours, or after viewing in the case of Snapchat,⁸² providing enhanced confidentiality. It could also allow an opportunity to follow stories of others.⁸³ This will create social contact and a safe zone, similar to confidentiality afforded by chaplains and groups such as AA.
- 10. Adopt the Time to Change Champion Network program. Establish a network and database of people available to share stories and provide support. Champions or life coaches need to be identified by age demographic to bolster peer support.
- 11. Create layers of communication. People need to feel connected and interactive dialogue

must improve. Expand social media presence to include Pinterest,⁸⁴ Instagram, Tumbler, and Snapchat. Educate people about the benefits of mental health treatment. Talk about stigma and demystify myths. Develop a USAF-specific Life Coach application that focuses on relationship issues, financial advice, and stigma-busting stories of hope. Benchmark the Time to Change website. Unmask success stories. For example, the National Alliance on Mental Health documentary *Voices of Illness* focused on those inflicted and their recovery. After it aired, the National Alliance on Mental Health received 10,000 calls a day. There are few public stories of Airman recovery.⁸⁵

- 12. Aggressively leverage the Patriot Support Program and work via Hollywood and New York City Air Force Public Affairs liaison offices to gain celebrity support at events,⁸⁶ create public service announcements, and work with Hollywood writers and producers to develop storylines and military characters that portray mental illness accurately.
- 13. Partner with 'warrior societies' to include sister services, civilian police and fire organizations, ultimate fighting, the National Football League,⁸⁷ and the United Kingdom's "Don't Bottle It Up" military campaign against mental health stigma. ⁸⁸ The Don't Bottle It Up campaign will enhance awareness, education, and avenues of support, especially for U.S. forces assigned to the United Kingdom and overseas. Similarly, have Air Force Special Operations Command (AFSOC) launch a "So Others May Live" campaign⁸⁹ focused on seeking treatment. AFSOC embodies a warrior culture. Highlight and normalize how AFSOC has embedded psychologists to enhance performance. If Airmen realized that psychologists are in their units, it would help erode stigma. Their willingness to share personal stories would also reduce negative perceptions. Follow this up with a War on Stigma social media campaign.⁹⁰ It is important for Airmen and their

families to see other institutions associated with strength seeking help.

14. Develop training specific to overcoming stigma, and ensure its integration at each level of professional military education and also within the DoD dependent school system. This will enhance Airman and family understanding, and reduce stigma for future generations.

Conclusion

In summary, when 50% of Airmen believe a peer stigma is attached to mental health services, seeking help becomes less choice and more of a perceived risk of taking a careerimpacting chance. Overcoming societal and military cultural barriers requires consistent, personal communications and education to remove feelings of isolation and build reservoirs of trust. In times of force reductions, gaining trust will be more difficult. Therefore, Air Force policy needs to further protect those seeking help. Ultimately success rests with leadership's ability to expand resources, communication, education programs, and ensure a culture of trust exists. Failure to do so introduces unnecessary risk. If the Air Force truly cares about Airmen, it is imperative to make organizational changes and shift priorities in order to effectively change the culture and remove the stigma associated with mental health care. In order to identify issues before problems persist, psychological health programs need to evolve beyond the break glass in the event of crisis model. The environment ahead is a tumultuous one. The time to end the mental health stigma is now. The institution has a moral responsibility to get this right. Lives depend on it.

Endnotes

¹ A special thank you to my academic advisor, retired Colonel Gene Kamena, for his expert counsel, academic and leadership expertise, and support. Also, thank you to my wife, Kirsten, who patiently listened to my ideas and continues to make me realize how fortunate I am to have her as my spouse and best friend. Also, I would like to thank Brigadier General Sean Murphy who sponsored this study and Lieutenant Colonel Wendy Travis for the insight she provided on this serious subject.

² National Alliance on Mental Illness. *Parity for Patriots: The mental health needs of military personnel, veterans and their families*, Arlington: VA, 2012, www.nami.org/content/navigationmenu/inform_yourself/About_Public/Policy/Policy_Reports/P arityfor Patriots.pdf (23 August 2013), 2.

³ David Wood, "Army Chief Ray Odierno Warns Military Suicides 'Not Going to End' After War is Over," *Huffington Post*, <u>www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/09/25/ray-odierno-military-suicides_n_3984359.html</u> (accessed on 1 October 2013).

⁴ Terri Tanielian, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team. RAND study. *Invisible Wounds of War, Summary and Recommendations for Addressing Psychological and Cognitive Injuries* (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008), 42.

⁵ "Mental health problems in the workplace," *Harvard Health Publications*, February 2010, http://www.health.harvard.edu/newsletters/Harvard_Mental_Health_Letter/2010/February/menta l-health-problems-in-the-workplace (accessed 11 November 2013).

⁶ Senate, *The Current Status of Suicide Prevention Programs in the Military*, 112th Congress, 2nd sess., 2011, 78.

⁷ Senate, *The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War*, 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010, 24.

⁸ Senate, *The Incidence of Suicides of United States Servicemembers and Initiatives Within the Department of Defense to Prevent Military Suicides*, 1st sess., 2009, 24. The suicide rate from 1987 to 1996 was 13.5 suicides. Suicides increased so significantly in the 1990s, that the Air Force implemented their suicide prevention programs.

⁹ Senate, *The Current Status of Suicide Prevention Programs in the Military*, 112th Congress, 2nd session, 2011, 90.

¹⁰ Col Michael T. Kindt, Deputy Director, Medical Service Air Force Medical Operations Agency, "Mental Health and the Commander." Powerpoint Briefing slides distributed to Air Force leaders, from Lt Col James Stephenson, Director, Human Performance and Leadership Enhancement, 9 Sept 2013.

¹¹ Senate. *The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War.* 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010, 61.

¹² Ibid., 61

¹³ Col Michael T. Kindt, Deputy Director, Medical Service Air Force Medical Operations Agency, "Mental Health and the Commander." Powerpoint Briefing slides distributed to Air Force leaders, from Lt Col James Stephenson, Director, Human Performance and Leadership Enhancement, 9 Sept 2013.

¹⁴ Senate, *The Current Status of Suicide Prevention Programs in the Military*, 112th Congress, 2nd sess., 2011, 77.

¹⁵ Senate, The Incidence of Suicides of United States Servicemembers and Initiatives Within the Department of Defense to Prevent Military Suicides, 111th Congress, 1st session, 2009, 24.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ General Mark Welch, Chief of Staff of the Air Force Official Facebook Site, 17 September 2013, (accessed on 17 September 2013).

¹⁸ Stephen Losey, "Bracing for big cuts," Air Force Times, 30 September 2013.

¹⁹ United States Department of Labor, "Bureau of Labor Statistics, October 2013 data," <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.t05.htm</u> (accessed 1 December 2013). Gulf War-era II veterans are defined as any veteran who served during the time period of September 2001 to the present day.

²⁰ United States Department of Labor, "Bureau of Labor Statistics Economic News Release, Regional and State Employment and Unemployment – October 2013," 22 November 2013, http://www.bls.gov/news.release/laus.nr0.htm. (accessed 1 December 2013).

²¹ Theresa Jackson, PJHQ/Land UK, "Army Campaign launches to Stamp Out Stigma," June 2012, <u>http://bfgnet.de/files/medical/2012/Don't_Bottle_It_Up_June_2012.pdf</u> (accessed 20 September 2013).

²² Melissa Pandika, "Global economic crisis spurred 5,000 additional suicides, study says," *LA Times*, 18 September 2013, <u>http://articles.latimes.com/2013/sep/18/science/la-sci-sn-great-recession-economic-crisis-suicide-20130917</u> (accessed on 1 December 2013)

²³ No author listed. "Veterans make up 1 in 4 homeless, "*USA Today*, 7 November 2007, <u>http://usatoday.com/news/nation/2007-11-07-homeless-veterans-N.htm</u> (accessed 20 September 2013).

²⁴ "Mental health problems in the workplace," *Harvard Health Publications*, February 2010, http://www.health.harvard.edu/newsletters/Harvard_Mental_Health_Letter/2010/February/menta l-health-problems-in-the-workplace (accessed 11 November 2013).

²⁵ Terri Tanielian, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team. RAND study. *Invisible Wounds of War, Summary and Recommendations for Addressing Psychological and Cognitive Injuries* (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008), 14.

²⁶ Gabriel Phyllis, Cornell University Study. "Mental Health in the Workplace: Situational Analysis: United States," staff study, 2000,

http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1229&context=gladnetcollect &seiredir=1&referer=http://scholar.google.com/scholar_url?hl%3Den%26q%3Dhttp://digitalco mmons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi%253Farticle%253D1229%2526context%253Dgladne tcollect%26sa%3DX%26scisig%3DAAGBfm3gl72O7xM2Rd_VKPEJr1wbQinguw%26oi%3Ds cholarr#search=%22http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article%3D1229% 26context%3Dgladnetcollect%22 (accessed on 13 September 2013), vi.

²⁷ Nancy Skopp, Nigel Bush, David Vogel, Nathaniel Wade, Anton Sirotin, Russell McCann, and Melinda Metzger-Abamukong, "Development and Initial Testing of a Measure of Public and Self-Stigma in the Military," *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 2012, 1037.

²⁸ Ibid., 1037.

²⁹ Lt Col Wendy Travis, Chief, Mental Health Division Policy and Program Evaluation/Air Force Community Assessment Point of Contact, Air Force Medical Operations Agency, to author, 2011 Community Assessment Survey on Perceptions of Seeking Mental Health Care survey data, 1 August 2013.

³⁰ Terri Tanielian, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team. RAND study, *Invisible Wounds of War, Psychological and Cognitive Injuries, Their Consequences, and Services to Assist Recovery*, Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008, 275-276.

³¹ Charles R. Figley and R. Blaine Everson, *Families Under Fire* (New York: Taylor and Francis Group, 2011), 44.

³² Michael J. Fitzpatrick, "How shootings stigmatize people with mental illness," *cnn.com*, 20 September 2013 (accessed on 1 October 2013).

³³ Dale Hurd, "Navy Yard Shooter Had Mental Health History," *CNN News*, 18 September 2013, http://www.cbn.com/cbnnews/us/2013/September/Motives-of-Navy-Yard-Suspect-Still-a-Mystery/ (accessed on 20 September 2013).

³⁴ Leo Shane III. "VA Says Navy Yard gunman didn't seek mental health treatment," Stars and Stripes, 18 September 2013, <u>http://www.stripes.com/news/va-says-navy-yard-gunman-didn-t-seek-mental-health-treatment-1.242105</u> (accessed 22 September 2013).

³⁵ Michael J. Fitzpatrick, "How shootings stigmatize people with mental illness," *cnn.com*, 20 Sept 2013 (accessed on 1 October 2013).

³⁶ David Salantiri, "For Missileers, perfection is the standard," Air Force Global Strike Command web site, 8 Aug 2013. <u>www.afgsc.af..mil/news/story.asp?id=123359160</u> (accessed on 8 August 2013).

³⁷ Ibid.

³⁸ Terri Tanielian, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team, RAND study, *Invisible Wounds of War, Summary and Recommendations for Addressing Psychological and Cognitive Injuries*, (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008), 22.

³⁹ Lt Col Wendy Travis, Chief, Mental Health Division Policy and Program Evaluation/Air Force Community Assessment Point of Contact, Air Force Medical Operations Agency, to author, 2011 Community Assessment Survey on Perceptions of Seeking Mental Health Care survey data, 1 August 2013.

⁴⁰ Senate. *The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War.* 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010, 27.

⁴¹ Rajeev Ramchand, Joie Acosta, Rachel M. Burns, Lisa H. Jaycox and Christopher G. Pernin, *The War Within: Preventing Suicide in the U.S. Military*, Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2011, 75.

⁴² Senate, *The Current Status of Suicide Prevention Programs in the Military*, 112th Congress, 2nd sess., 2011, 75.

⁴³ Lt Col James Young, (Chief, Psychological Applications, 24th Special Operations Wing, Hurlburt Field, FL), interview by the author, 9 October 2013.

⁴⁴ Air Force Public Affairs Guidance: Suicide Prevention, To Air Force Public Affairs professionals and commanders, 15 August 2013.

⁴⁵ Ibid.

⁴⁶ The Air Force primarily uses Twitter, Facebook, and YouTube.

⁴⁷ During the September 2013 Suicide Prevention Month, only three Air Force articles could be found on institution Major Command and above web sites addressing suicide or mental health.

⁴⁸ Senate, *The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War.* 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010, 27.

⁴⁹ Air Force Public Affairs Guidance: Suicide Prevention, To Air Force Public Affairs professionals and commanders, 15 August 2013.

⁵⁰ During the 2013 National Mental Health month, only three stories could be found on the Air Force's news stories on mental health. The stories primarily focused on resiliency.

⁵¹ Former NFL running back and Heisman trophy winner Hershel Walker has traveled to many DoD installations in an effort to defeat the stigma of mental health. In October 2013, he visited Lackland Air Force Base, Texas. The Air Force's internal public affairs campaign was primarily local. This was a missed opportunity, especially in an area which is home to the Wounded Warrior Intrepid Center. With proper emphasis, this opportunity could have been an anti-stigma national news event.

⁵² Rajeev Ramchand, Joie Acosta, Rachel M. Burns, Lisa H. Jaycox, Christopher G. Pernin, *The War Within: Preventing Suicide in the U.S. Military* (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation Publishing, 2011), xxiii.

⁵³ Air Force Instruction 44-154, *Suicide and Violence Prevention Education and Training*, 3 January 2003, 4.

⁵⁴ Oxford Dictionary,

http://www.oxforddictionaries.com/us/definition/american_english/danger, (accessed on 1 December 2013).

⁵⁵ Rajeev Ramchand, Joie Acosta, Rachel M. Burns, Lisa H. Jaycox, Christopher G. Pernin, *The War Within: Preventing Suicide in the U.S. Military* (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2011), 74.

⁵⁶ Defense Health Board, "The Challenge and the Promise: Strengthening the Force, Preventing Suicide and Saving Lives. Final Report of the Department of Defense Task Force on the Prevention of Suicide by Members of the Armed Forces," August 2010, 77.

⁵⁷ Stephen Walker, "Colin Powell on Leadership," http://www.stephenwalker.com/notes/colin-powell-on-leadership (accessed on 13 December 2013).

⁵⁸ 2011 Air Force Community Assessment Survey Results on Perceptions of Seeking Mental Health Care.

⁵⁹ Senate, *The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War*, 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010, 27.

⁶⁰ Senate, *The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War.* 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010, 27.

⁶¹ Terri Tanielian, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team, RAND study, *Invisible Wounds of War, Summary and Recommendations for Addressing Psychological and Cognitive Injuries* (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008), 14.

⁶² Nancy Skopp, Nigel Bush, David Vogel, Nathaniel Wade, Anton Sirotin, Russell McCann, and Melinda Metzger-Abamukong, "Development and Initial Testing of a Measure of Public and Self-Stigma in the Military," *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 2012, 1037.

⁶³ Terri Tanielian, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team. RAND study, Invisible Wounds of War, Summary and Recommendations for Addressing Psychological and Cognitive Injuries, (Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008), 277.

⁶⁴ Ibid., 14.

⁶⁵ Department of Defense Instruction 6490.08, *Command Notification Requirements to Dispel* Stigma in Providing Mental Health Care to Servicemembers, 17 August 2011, 2-6.

⁶⁶ Col Michael T. Kindt, Deputy Director, Medical Service Air Force Medical Operations Agency, Mental Health and the Commander Briefing, Power Point Briefing sent via e-mail from Lt Col James Stephenson, Director, Human Performance and Leadership Enhancement to author, 9 September 2013.

⁶⁷ General Chiarelli cited frontline leadership's inability "to help manage and work and understand the challenges of the individual soldier"⁶⁷ as part of the problem.

⁶⁸ Ibid., 44.

⁶⁹ One Mind Web site, "One Mind for Research Welcomes General Peter W. Chiarelli as Chief Executive Officer," 12 March 2012, <u>http://1mind4research.org/news/one-mind-research-welcomes-general-peter-w-chiarelli-chief-executive-officer</u>, (accessed 11 November 2013).

⁷⁰ Time to Change: Let's End Mental Health Discrimination web site, http://www.time-tochange.uk, (accessed on 23 August 2013).

⁷¹ Time to Change: Let's End Mental Health Discrimination web site, http://www.time-tochange.uk/champions (accessed on 11 November 2013)

⁷² Ibid., (accessed on 23 August 2013).

⁷³ Shane Butler and Tony Jordan, "Alcoholics Anonymous In Ireland: AA's first European Experience," *Addiction Research Center*, Vol 102, Issue 6, (June 2007): 879-886, http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=aph&AN=25137582&site=ehost-live&scope=site&custid=airuniv (accessed on 23 August 2013).

⁷⁴ Alcoholics Anonymous web site, "Historical Data: The Birth of A.A. and its growth in U.S./Canada, <u>http://www.aa.org</u> (accessed 23 August 2013).

⁷⁵ If the Air Force established a full-time team dedicated to overcoming stigma progress would occur. With sexual assault, the Air Force made it a priority and gained traction. They replaced a lieutenant colonel project lead at the Pentagon with a major general and grew the dedicated staff from four to 32 people. The dialogue was continuous, not an occasional event. Education had the full support and weight of the Chief of Staff of the Air Force, not just a quarterly check. Replicate this resource dedication. This team requires at least a 2-star general, a chaplain, a mental health professional, and a field grade public affairs officer. The team should be a direct report to the Chief of Staff of the Air Force to emphasize importance and proper visibility.

⁷⁶ While confidentiality is always a consideration, mental health programs designed to enhance performance will lead to greater willingness to discuss success stories.

⁷⁷ Security forces, maintenance and the intelligence communities regularly rank highest in suicides experienced. With the stressors faced by the unmanned aerial vehicle communities, taking preventative measures would be prudent. This community is expected to separate the reality of being responsible for death and destruction and transition immediately into a home environment.

⁷⁸ Leverage celebrities who are willing to discuss/show up at events such as actors: Catherine Zeta Jones, Glenn Close, Jim Carrey, Jean Claude-Van Damme, Ashley Judd; singer/song writer: Sheryl Crow; football legends: Hershel Walker, Terry Bradshaw, Earl Campbell, and Ricky Williams, and Olympic swimmer Michael Phelps. Each has publicly discussed their challenges associated with mental health issues as related to themselves or a family member. In the case of Glenn Close, it is a family member. Marriane English and Travis Chaffin, "15 Celebrities with Mental Health Disorders." *Discovery: Fit & Health*. <u>http://www.health.howstuffworks.com/mental-health/mental</u> <u>disorders/15-celebrities-with-mental-health-disorders.htm</u> (accessed on 29 September 2013). ⁷⁹ Senior Air Force personnel official, lecture, Air War College, Montgomery, AL, 6 November 2013.

⁸⁰ Pew Internet, "Pew Internet: Social Networking (full detail)," http://pewinternet.org/Commentary/2012/March/Pew-Internet-Social-Networking-fulldetail.aspx, 5 August 2013, (accessed on 16 November 2013).

⁸¹ Joanna Brenner and Aaron Smith, "72% of Online Adults are Social Network Site Users," *Pew Research Center's Internet and American Life Project*, http://pewinternet.org/Reports/2013/social-networking-sites.aspx, 5 August 2013, (accessed on 16 November 2013). The Pew Research Center indicated that 30% of the 18-29-year-old age demographic use Twitter. This is particularly important as 67% of Air Force suicide victims fall within this demographic.

⁸² Adrian Covert, "What is Snapchat," *CNN Money*, 14 Nov 2013, <u>http://money.cnn.com/2013/11/14/technology/social/snapchat-primer/</u>, (Accessed 16 November 2013).

⁸³ Ellis Hamburger, "Snapchat's next big thing: 'Stories' that don't just disappear, *The Verge*, <u>http://www.theverge.com/2013/10/3/4791934/snapchats-next-big-thing-stories-that-don't-disappear</u>, 3 October 2013 (Accessed 16 November 2013).

⁸⁴ Leo Widrich, "Social Media in 2013: User Demographics For Twitter, Facebook, Pinterest, and Instagram," *Buffer Blog*, http://blog.bufferapp.com/social-media-in-2013-user-demographics-for-twitter-facebook-pinterest-and-instagram, 2 May 2013 (accessed on 16 November 2013). It is reported that women are five times more likely to use Pinterest than men. This is important because of the great percentage of males in the military. Pinterest could serve as an added means of reaching out to spouses. This is needed because 70% of Air Force suicides are relationship-related.

⁸⁵ Margarita Tartakovsky, "Media's Damaging Depictions of Mental Illness," *PsychCentral*, <u>www.psychcentral.am/lib/medics-damaging-depictions-of-mental-illlness/8002220</u> (accessed on 1 October 2013).

⁸⁶ Recruiting celebrities who have suffered from mental health challenges will help bring attention to the cause.

⁸⁷ The Air Force needs to better leverage the existing DoD and NFL partnership. The NFL has brought attention to its own issues with suicide more fully.

⁸⁸ United Kingdom Ministry of Defense, "Army launches phase two of mental health awareness campaign," 11 June 2012, www.gov.uk/government/news/army-launches-phase-two-of-mental-health-awareness-campaign (accessed on 29 September 2013).

- ⁸⁹ The special operations community motto is "So Others May Live."
- ⁹⁰ Social media "likes" would represent pledges of support.



Bibliography

- 2011 Air Force Community Assessment Survey Results on Perceptions of Seeking Mental Health Care. Department of the Air Force study, 2011.
- Air Force Instruction 44-154. *Suicide and Violence Prevention Education and Training*, 3 January 2003.
- Air Force Public Affairs Guidance: Suicide Prevention. To Air Force Public Affairs professionals and commanders, 15 August 2013.
- Alcoholics Anonymous web site. "Historical Data: The Birth of A.A. and its growth in U.S./Canada." <u>http://www.aa.org</u>,(accessed 23 August 2013).
- Adrian Covert, "What is Snapchat." *CNN Money*, 14 Nov 2013, <u>http://money.cnn.com/2013/11/14/technology/social/snapchat-primer/</u>, (Accessed 16 November 2013).
- Butler, Shane, and Tony Jordan. "Alcoholics Anonymous in Ireland: AA's first European Experience."*Addiction Research Center*, Vol 102, Issue 6, (June 2007): 879-886, http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=aph&AN=25137582&site=ehost -live&scope=site&custid=airuniv (accessed on 23 August 2013).
- Brenner, Joanna, and Aaron Smith, "72% of Online Adults are Social Network Site Users." Pew Research Center's Internet and American Life Project, 5 August 2013. http://pewinternet.org/Reports/2013/social-networking-sites.aspx, (accessed on 16 November 2013).
- Defense Health Board. "The Challenge and the Promise: Strengthening the Force, Preventing Suicide and Saving Lives. Final Report of the Department of Defense Task Force on the Prevention of Suicide by Members of the Armed Forces." August 2010.
- Department of Defense Instruction 6490.08. Command Notification Requirements to Dispel Stigma in Providing Mental Health Care to Servicemembers, 17 August 2011.
- English, Marriane, Travis Chaffin. "15 Celebrities with Mental Health Disorders." *Discovery: Fit & Health*, <u>http://www.health.howstuffworks.com/mental-health/mental-disorders/15-celebrities-with-mental-health-disorders.htm</u> (accessed on 29 September 2013).
- Everson, Blaine and Charles R. Figley. *Families Under Fire*. New York: Taylor and Francis Group, 2011.

- Fitzpatrick, Michael J. "How shootings stigmatize people with mental illness." *CNN*, 20 September 2013. http://www.cnn.com (accessed on 1 October 2013).
- Global Security Newswire Staff. "Air Force Commander: Unit Failed ICBM Test by Tiny Margin." *Global Security Newswire*, 21 August 2013. <u>www.nationaljournal.com/global-</u> <u>security-newswire/air-force-commander-unit-failed-icbm-test-by-tiny-margin-20130821</u> (accessed on 1 October 2013).
- Harvard Health Publications, "Mental health problems in the workplace." February 2010. http://www.health.harvard.edu/newsletters/Harvard_Mental_Health_Letter/2010/Februar y/mental-health-problems-in-the-workplace (accessed 11 November 2013)
- Hamburger, Ellis. "Snapchat's next big thing: 'Stories' that don't just disappear, *The Verge*, 3 October 2013. <u>http://www.theverge.com/2013/10/3/4791934/snapchats-next-big-thing-</u> <u>stories-that-don't-disappear</u> (accessed 16 November 2013).
- Hurd, Dale. "Navy Yard Shooter Had Mental Health History." *CNN News.com*, 18 September 2013. http://www.cbn.com/cbnnews/us/2013/September/Motives-of-Navy-Yard-Suspect-Still-a-Mystery/ (accessed on 20 September 2013).
- Jackson, Theresa. PJHQ/Land UK. "Army Campaign launches to Stamp Out Stigma." June 2012. <u>http://bfgnet.de/files/medical/2012/Don't_Bottle_It_Up_June_2012.pdf</u> (accessed 20 September 2013).
- Kindt, Colonel, Michael, T. Deputy Director, Medical Service Air Force Medical Operations Agency, "Mental Health and the Commander." Powerpoint Briefing, from Lt Col James Stephenson, Director, Human Performance and Leadership Enhancement, 9 September 2013.
- Losey, Stephen. "Bracing for big cuts." Air Force Times, 30 September 2013.
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. *Parity for Patriots: The mental health needs of military personnel, veterans and their families*. Arlington: VA, 2012. www.nami.org/content/navigationmenu/inform_yourself/About_Public/Policy/Policy_Re ports/Parityfor Patriots.pdf (accessed 23 August 2013).
- No author listed. "Veterans make up 1 in 4 homeless." USA Today, 7 November 2007. <u>http://usatoday.com/news/nation/2007-11-07-homeless-veterans-N.htm</u> (accessed on 1 October 2013).
- One Mind Web site, "One Mind for Research Welcomes General Peter W. Chiarelli as Chief Executive Officer." 12 March 2012. <u>http://1mind4research.org/news/one-mind-research-welcomes-general-peter-w-chiarelli-chief-executive-officer</u>, (accessed 11 November 2013).

- Oxford Dictionary, <u>http://www.oxforddictionaries.com/us/definition/american_english/danger</u>, (accessed on 1 December 2013).
- Pandika, Melissa. "Global economic crisis spurred 5,000 additional suicides, study says." *LA Times*, 18 September 2013. <u>http://articles.latimes.com/2013/sep/18/science/la-sci-sn-great-recession-economic-crisis-suicide-20130917</u> (accessed on 1 December 2013).
- Pew Internet, Pew Internet: "Social Networking (full detail)." 5 August 2013. <u>http://pewinternet.org/Commentary/2012/March/Pew-Internet-Social-Networking-full-detail.aspx</u> (accessed on 16 November 2013).
- Phyllis, Gabriel, Cornell University. "Mental Health in the Workplace: Situational Analysis: United States." Staff study, 2000.
- Ramchand, Rajeev, Joie Acosta, Rachel M. Burns, Lisa H. Jaycox and Christopher G. Pernin. *The War Within: Preventing Suicide in the U.S. Military*, Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2011.
- Salantiri, David. "For Missileers, perfection is the standard." Air Force Global Strike Command web site, 8 Aug 2013. <u>www.afgsc.af..mil/news/story.asp?id=123359160</u> (accessed on 8 August 2013).
- Senate. The Incidence of Suicides of United States Servicemembers and Initiatives Within the Department of Defense to Prevent Military Suicides. 111th Congress, 1st sess., 2009.
- Senate. The Progress in Preventing Military Suicides and Challenges in Detection and Care of the Invisible Wounds of War. 111th Congress, 2nd sess., 2010.
- Senate. *The Current Status of Suicide Prevention Programs in the Military*. 112th Congress, 2nd sess., 2011.
- Shane, Leo. "VA Says Navy Yard gunman didn't seek mental health treatment." *Stars and Stripes*, 18 September 2013. <u>http://www.stripes.com/news/va-says-navy-yard-gunman-didn-t-seek-mental-health-treatment-1.242105</u> (accessed 22 September 2013).
- Skopp, Nancy, Nigel Bush, David Vogel, Nathaniel Wade, Anton Sirotin, Russell McCann, and Melinda Metzger-Abamukong, "Development and Initial Testing of a Measure of Public and Self-Stigma in the Military." *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, September 2012.
- Tanielian, Terri, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina and the Invisible Wounds Study Team. RAND study. *Invisible Wounds of War*, *Psychological and Cognitive Injuries, Their Consequences, and Services to Assist Recovery*. Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008.

- Tanielian, Terri, Lisa H. Jaycox, Terry L. Schell, Grant N. Marshall, M. Audrey Burnam, Christine Eibner, Benjamin R. Karney, Lisa S. Meredith, Jeanne S. Ringel, Mary E. Vaina, and the Invisible Wounds Study Team. RAND study. *Invisible Wounds of War, Summary and Recommendations for Addressing Psychological and Cognitive Injuries*. Arlington, VA: Rand Corporation, 2008.
- Tartakovsky, Margarita. "Media's Damaging Depictions of Mental Illness," *PsychCentral*, <u>www.psychcentral.am/lib/medics-damaging-depictions-of-mental-illlness/8002220</u> (accessed on 1 October 2013).
- Time to Change: Let's End Mental Health Discrimination web site. http://www.time-tochange.uk/legacy (accessed on 23 August 2013).
- Time to Change: Let's End Mental Health Discrimination web site, http://www.time-tochange.uk/champions (accessed on 11 November 2013).
- Travis, Lt Col, Wendy. To Vice Chief of Staff of the Air Force. 2011 Air Force Community Assessment Survey Findings Briefing. Briefing provided to the author via e-mail, 28 August 2013.
- Travis, Lt Col, Wendy, Chief, Mental Health Division Policy and Program Evaluation/Air Force Community Assessment Point of Contact, Air Force Medical Operations Agency. To author. 2011 Community Assessment Survey on Perceptions of Seeking Mental Health Care survey data, 1 August 2013.
- United Kingdom Ministry of Defense. "Army launches phase two of mental health awareness campaign." 11 June 2012. <u>www.gov.uk/government/news/army-launches-phase-two-of-mental-health-awareness-campaign</u> (accessed on 29 September 2013).
- United States Department of Labor. "Bureau of Labor Statistics, October 2013 data." <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.t05.htm</u>, (accessed 1 December 2013).
- United States Department of Labor, "Bureau of Labor Statistics Economic News Release: Regional and State Employment and Unemployment – October 2013." 22 November 2013. <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/laus.nr0.htm</u>. (accessed 1 December 2013).
- Walker, Stephen. "Colin Powell on Leadership" http://www.stephenwalker.com/notes/colinpowell-on-leadership (accessed on 13 December 2013).
- Welch, Mark. Chief of Staff of the Air Force Official Facebook Site, 17 Sept 2013. (accessed on 17 September 2013).

- Widrich, Leo. "Social Media in 2013: User Demographics For Twitter, Facebook, Pinterest, and Instagram." *Buffer Blog*, http://blog.bufferapp.com/social-media-in-2013-user-demographics-for-twitter-facebook-pinterest-and-instagram, 2 May 2013 (accessed on 16 November 2013).
- Wood, David. "Army Chief Ray Odierno Warns Military Suicides 'Not Going to End' After War is Over." *Huffington Post.* <u>www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/09/25/ray-odierno</u> military-suicides_n_3984359.html (accessed on 1 October 2013).
- Young, Lt Col, James, (Chief, Psychological Applications, 24th Special Operations Wing, Hurlburt Field, FL), interview by the author, 9 October 2013.

